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Portobello Primary School

Anti-Bullying Policy
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September 2019
·   The Policy was revised by: Mr Connor Chipchase
·    It was approved by the Governors: 
·    The next review date is: September 2020
Purpose

The aim of this policy is to ensure that pupils learn in a supportive, caring and safe environment without fear of being bullied. Only when all issues of bullying are addressed will pupils be able to fully benefit from the opportunities available at school.
This document is freely available to the entire school community.  It has also been made available in the newsletter, weblog and prospectus.

It has been developed through the consultation of all members of the school. (teaching and non-teaching staff re-consulted ​​​​_________.  Pupils re-consulted _________. )

It both interacts and works together with our Inclusion, Behaviour, Child Protection, Safeguarding, Acceptable use of I.C.T. E-safety, Equality and PSHCE policies. 

Mission Statement
Portobello Primary School is committed to creating a safe environment where young people can learn and socialise freely and without fear.

Rationale
Bullying is unacceptable behaviour. It happens in all schools and many normal young people are involved at some time in using bullying behaviours, being bullied by others or witnessing bullying. We believe that bullying is often a group phenomenon. It often takes place with the silent consent of onlookers.

Definition: What is bullying?
· It is deliberate hurtful behaviour/ someone is trying to hurt you.

· It is repeated over a period of time/ it happens again and again.

· It is difficult for those being bullied to defend themselves/ you can’t stop it on your own.

Bullying takes many forms, but the three main types are:

· Physical – hitting, kicking, taking/ destroying belongings

· Verbal – name-calling, insulting, making racist, sexist, homophobic and other personal comments.

· Indirect – spreading hurtful rumour and gossip about someone or excluding them from social groups.  The use of electronic aggression- cyber-bullying.
It can be related to negative views on:
· Emotional – being unfriendly, excluding, tormenting (e.g. hiding books, threatening gestures) 

· Physical – pushing, kicking, hitting, punching or any use of violence 

· Non-verbal communication – unkind looks and expressions, hand gestures 

· Racist – racial taunts, graffiti, gestures 

· Sexual – unwanted physical contact or sexually abusive comments 

· Homophobic – because of, or focusing on the issue of sexuality 

· Verbal name-calling – sarcasm, spreading rumours, teasing 

· Cyber – all areas of internet, such as email and internet chat room misuse, mobile threats by text messaging and calls, misuse of associated technology, i.e. camera and video facilities 

· Prejudice – based bullying related to special educational need, sexual orientation, sex, race, religion and belief, social deprivation, gender reassignment or disability.

· In compliance with The Equality Act 2010 we endeavour to prevent and respond effectively to the bullying of protected and vulnerable groups of children including disabled children/ children with SEN, those who are perceived to be LGBT, race and religion targets, sexist and sexual bullying. At Portobello, we are committed to eliminate discrimination, advance equality of opportunity and promote good relations.

Bullying Can Take Place Between:
. Young people 

. Young people and staff 

. Between staff 

. Staff and parents

. Individuals or groups

Staff are aware that incidents involving adults should be reported through our Grievance Policy.

Implementation & Prevention
We aim to reduce the chances of bullying through:

· A planned programme of education about bullying to all pupils, i.e. through circle time, PSHE and citizenship, a structured curriculum and through cross-curricular themed approaches;

· Developing pupils’ self-esteem, empathy and a sense of responsibility for self and others;

· Developing an ethos in which everybody understands the unacceptability of colluding with bullying when it is observed;
· Expand ethos and prevention parameters to include journeys to and from school.
· Ensuring positive adult role models;

· Ensuring staff promote positive relationships and identify and tackle bullying appropriately.

· Seeking to learn from anti-bullying good practice elsewhere and utilises the support of the local authority and relevant organisations when appropriate. 

· Taking part in the National Anti-bullying Week to raise the profile of the effects of bullying and the many different strategies which can be used to deal with this.
· Taking part in the Anti- Bullying Alliance project All Together.
· A bullying intervention focus group that reviews and steers the anti-bullying work of the school.

· Reducing the areas where bullying can potentially happen by identifying hotspots and ensuring that these areas are well managed either by an adult or child (in a monitoring role) 

· Giving children the opportunity to report bullying incidents in confidence using our class ‘Fix It’ boxes and consistently and regularly empting and  responding to the contents of the boxes.

· Trained Buddies.

· Providing ‘Buddy Benches’ in the yard as a means of discreetly indicating to the Buddies and adults that there may be a problem.
· Posters and displays reminding children about their expected behavior (especially in potential hotspots such as corridors and toilets).

· Communicating our concerns weekly during staff and key stage meetings as part of our health and safety concerns.

· Celebrating our success via the BIG award and All Together Project
We also aim to create an environment in which targeted children (and their families) feel safe to tell when bullying does occur and confident that action will be taken by the school, through:

· Ensuring that adults will listen to pupils’ concerns, take these seriously and offer appropriate help (referring on if necessary);

· Ensuring that all incidents and action taken are recorded in a standard log and that anyone reporting bullying will be updated on action taken.

· All incidents will be reported back quickly to parents/carers regarding their concerns on bullying and deal promptly with complaints.  Parents/carers in turn work with the school to uphold the anti-bullying policy.

We aim to stop children using bullying behaviours through:

· Regular circle time sessions with a SEALS focus.

· Assemblies that tackle specific issues related to bullying. A key focus is to be on cyber-bullying.
· Offer support through our Nurture Groups and Educational Psychologist.

· Providing systematic opportunities for developing pupil’s social and emotional skills.

· Taking part in Anti-bullying week activities.

· Promote equality and celebrate differences through our PSHCE and R.E. schemes of work and Multi-cultural week activities.

· Using playground Buddies to offer support to vulnerable children.

· Developing a climate of trust where children are given the opportunity to discuss and share any problems they may have.

· Encouraging children to act if they witness any bullying incidents, tell someone, not just watch.

· Involve the Community Police Officer to talk to children through assemblies and small group discussions about the effects of bullying and strategies to deal with it.

· Make support numbers and information websites available to all children.

· Work with children who have been bullies, to address their problems, through circle time and where necessary referral to the Behaviour Support Team.

· Educate children as to what the term bullying means and how this differs from minor disagreements with friends.

· Rigorous teacher monitoring and recording using our ‘Behaviour Trackers.’ This will help to establish patterns of behaviour and frequency.

Procedures
If you think your child may be a victim of bullying, this is the advised course of action.

· Contact class teacher 

· After investigation the class teacher will feedback to parents. 

· Any complaints or incidents of bullying behaviour will be recorded. 

· If parents are still unsatisfied and the situation has not been resolved, the Head Teacher will be informed and will meet with parents of those involved.

           (      All parties will be interviewed.

Where an incident is deemed to be bullying the following procedures will be adopted: 

 (      Responses to bullying will include SMART (specific, measurable, achievable, realistic and time bonded) outcomes.
(  A digital record of the event is made using CPOMS software. 
A range of responses appropriate to the situation will be adopted, these could include:

(      Solution focused, restorative approach, 

(      Circle of friends,

(      Nurture group,

(     Individual work with victim, perpetrator, 

(      Referral to outside agencies, if appropriate. 

(      Informing parents by phone or face to face. 

(      Support for the victim and the bully. 

(      Monitoring behaviour.

(      The co-ordinator will note a date 1 month in advance of the incident in the school diary so that a ‘check up’ can be made with the victim and the bully re any ongoing incidents.

If a child may be a victim of bullying, this is the advised course of action.

           (   Children are encouraged to report any incident that they believe to be 

           bullying to any adult within this school, whether they are the victim or they 

           have seen any other child become a victim.

           (   If a children is unable to speak to an adult we encourage them to write down 

          their problem and post it in their class ‘Fix It Box’.

Staff Responsible for Bullying Prevention
Mrs.V.Symons -    Vice Chair of governors

Mr.C.Chipchase -    Anti –bullying Leader, KS2 Leader, Maths Coordinator and class teacher.

Mrs.O’Halloran-  KS1 Teaching assistant and School Council Coordinator

The responsibilities of our Anti –bullying Coordinator are: 

. Policy development and review involving pupils, staff, governors, parents/carers 

  and relevant local agencies 

. Implementing the policy and monitoring and assessing its effectiveness in practice 

. Ensuring evaluation takes place and that this informs policy review 

. Managing bullying incidents 

. Managing the reporting and recording of bullying incidents 

. Assessing and coordinating training and support for staff and parents/carers  

  where appropriate 

. Coordinating strategies for preventing bullying behaviour 
Recording Bullying, Evaluation and Monitoring
Bullying incidents will be recorded by the member of staff who deals with the incident and this will be stored by the Anti-bullying coordinator. 

The information stored will be used to ensure individuals incidents are followed up. It will also be used to identify trends and inform preventative work in school and development of the policy. This information will be presented to the governors as part of the annual report. 

Parents and carers, pupils and governors, as well as school staff, will be fundamentally involved in the implementation, monitoring and revision of the policy. The policy will be discussed, monitored and reviewed on an annual basis.
In addition, children will be invited to complete two pupil questionnaires over the year which includes information on their perception of bullying behaviour in the school.  Parents are also given a similar questionnaire to complete and this is fed back into our school action plan.  

Finally we aim to celebrate our success through the BIG Award and Anti-Bullying Alliance Award![image: image3.jpg]



